Administration and Finance Committee

Meeting Notes

July 17, 2008

Attendees: Jim Fenstermaker (Chairman), K9JF, Jay Bellows, K0QB, Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, Brian Mileshosky, N5ZGT, Jim Weaver, K8JE, Cliff Ahrens, K0CA, Jim McCobb, K1LU, David Sumner, K1ZZ, Barry Shelley, N1VXY, Harold Kramer, WJ1B, Mary Hobart, K1MMH
Mr. Fenstermaker called meeting to order at 8:30 am.
Mr. Fenstermaker asked for any additions to the agenda whereby Mr. Sumner asked to include a staff update near the end of the meeting.

1. Mr. Shelley introduced Paul Ballasy, audit partner from Haggett Longobardi who delivered a presentation on the 2007 audit of the financial statements and tax returns. He noted that the financial statements had been issued and the tax returns were in progress, expecting to be issued within a week. He noted that there had been new auditing standards which required additional work this year in what he described as “areas of audit emphasis”.

Mr. Ballasy noted that the ARRL had a “good, robust system of internal control.”
He also discussed SAS 99 (Statement of Auditing Standards) which requires certain audit procedures performed noting that the primary purpose of the audit is to render an opinion on the financial statements. He also discussed procedures used to detect fraud.
He then discussed SAS 114 which describes specific disclosures which must be made to the committee in writing including adjusting journal entries, accounting for defined benefit pension plan, unadjusted audit differences, fraud among others. He noted that there were only four journal entries made during the audit and none were material to the financial statements.
Mr. Ballasy then gave an overview of the ARRL’s financial statements with a review of major items for the past 4 years. He noted that the organization continues to have a strong balance sheet and good financial position. He mentioned that the League’s operations had produced basically a “break-even” result in 2007. Based on a question from the Committee, Mr. Ballasy led a short discussion on unrestricted, temporarily restricted and permanently restricted funds. Mr. Sumner noted that the real estate component was valued at “cost” on the balance sheet but was worth far more and Mr. Ballasy told the Committee that there may be movement in the accounting community to towards fair value accounting for fixed assets which would have an impact on asset value of land, building and equipment.  He also noted there would be an annual adjustment now required to pension liability based on the performance of the underlying investments. This year that amounted to $46,308 which was minor. He noted that volatility in investment markets will be required to be shown in future financial statements, specifically the statement of activities.
Mr. Ballasy then led the Committee through a discussion of future accounting rules that may impact the ARRL (and all not-for-profit) accounting policies and financial statements. He spent a considerable amount of time describing potential changes that are being considered for the financial statement treatment of permanently restricted funds. Application of the Uniform Prudent Management of Institutional Funds Act would require additional disclosures in the December 31, 2008 financial statements. Implementation of the new rules, however, is still somewhat muddled and hopefully, clarifications will be issued before the end of the year.
He also mentioned the redesigned IRS Form 990 that will be used in 2009. It will not only change some of the information being presented but will also require some Board action in 2009 re: polices, etc. to which we will need to attest in the new form.
Mr. Bellows asked about the additional cost for the new audit procedures and Mr. Ballasy noted it was approximately $2,500.

2. Mr. Shelley then introduced Rick Erickson, Actuary for the ARRL Pension Plan from MassMutual and Dan Jock, an associate actuary on the Plan to discuss the impact of the Pension Protection Act of 2006 and the general changes that it brought about. Mr. Jock led a discussion of the new regulations noting that the new rules were primarily concerned with funding the immediate, short term benefits earned under the plan. 

Mr. Erickson then began a discussion of the June 1, 2008 valuation report for the ARRL Pension plan. He noted that the new law will be much easier to understand in the future and mentioned how the old law had become too cumbersome over 30 years of regulation changes. The PPA of 2006 starts fresh. They are still, however, waiting for a few remaining interpretations from the Treasury Dept. and are “working in a vacuum” to some degree until final regulations are finished. He told the Committee that the PPA was really aimed at pension plans that were well underfunded, not the ARRL plan, but it applies to all plans.

As part of the discussion, Mr. Erickson gave a detailed description of the valuation process required under the PPA of 2006, including a discussion of yield curves, their application and the choices available to pension plan sponsors. He described how the current pension plan contribution could be affected by the choice of yield curves made. Mr. Erickson noted that the ARRL had initially selected the more conservative method which would result in an annual contribution for the coming year of about $475,000. Using different assumptions this year’s contribution could be as low as $132,000 but future contributions would likely be much larger and more volatile. Under the method selected the ARRL plan is 97% funded which is very good and well within the parameters of the new rules. The Committee agreed that the more conservative valuation methodology was appropriate going forward.
At the end of the discussion, Messrs. Erickson and Jock left the meeting.

President Harrison joined the meeting at 10 am. and Mr. Frenaye joined the meeting at 10:05 am.
3. Mr. Shelley then introduced the representatives from the ARRL’s pension advisor, The Bostonian Group, Mr. Rick Reed and Mr. Bob Clark. He noted that, after their presentation, he would be asking the Committee to approve the recommendations describe in his June 27th memo to the Committee. (Copy attached)
Messrs. Reed and Clark led the Committee through a discussion of the new 403(b) pension plan regulations that were being introduced as part of the PPA of 2006. They noted that the current model, whereby individual plans could be established by employees of not-for-profit organizations would no longer be acceptable after January 1, 2009. If the corporation wanted to continue to provide the existing staff with the opportunity to invest in a 403(b) type plan it would have to set up a corporate plan to do so.
At the end of the discussion, Mr. Shelley made three recommendations to the Committee:
a. Recommendation for a 403(b) plan to replace the individual contracts of individual staff as of 1/1/09 and approval to use Bostonian Group to guide us through the selection and design process to meet the current 403(b) regulations by 1/1/09.  Intention to design a simple plan of employee only contribution to meet all the requirements. 

b. Recommend that we include the defined benefit plan in the RFP since we have had issues with MassMutual and the annual administration fee for the defined benefit plan will be increasing from20K to 54K as of August 31, 2008. As no decision has been made regarding the long term options for the defined benefit plan, we may have to change the document at a later date if necessary.  
c. Recommend that this project be placed in the hands of the former Pension Committee that has dealt with the long term defined benefit plan issues. 
Messrs. Clark and Reed discussed with the committee the kinds of vendors that, based on their experience, would be suitable and likely to be interested in this kind of plan. They were asked by the Committee about the cost of their assisting in the search for a vendor and design work for a 403(b) plan. They estimated the cost to be $8,000.
It was then MOVED by Mr. Ahrens, seconded by Mr. Bodson: 

1) To implement a formal corporate 403(B) plan to encompass the existing individual contracts, and 

2) To engage the Bostonian Group to assist the League in identifying a single corporate vendor to provide the investment products and administrative services for this plan. 

After a short discussion the motion was PASSED unanimously. 

The Committee agreed that no Board approval was needed at this time but would be before the plan was finalized and implemented.  It was noted that this may require Executive Committee approval since the work must be completed by January 1st to comply with the new regulations. 

4. Mr. Shelley then presented a report on the financial operations of the organization through the first six months of the year. He referred to the financial report that had been sent to the Board prior to this meeting noting that the organization’s balance sheet was strong and that revenues were ahead of Plan in almost every category. The one exception to this was in voluntary contributions.  Mr. Shelley noted that membership was basically on target at the end of June and that total expenses were within budgeted guidelines. Cash flow, although slightly negative, was within policy guidelines. Income from operations was ahead of plan. 

Mr. Shelley discussed the areas of concerns for second half of the year to be inflation, the rising price of oil effecting costs, especially shipping costs and energy. We’ve already seen a direct impact in that the mileage reimbursement has increased to 58.5 per mile based on costs of gas. The other impact is that it seems that people are feeling the effects of the current economic situation more directly and it is impacting their individual budgets. He noted that this downturn feels different. Historically in times of recession the ARRL has done better but maybe not this time. 

Mr. Shelley then presented the financial reforecast for 2008. He discussed that the bottom line remains effectively unchanged.
Mrs. Hobart discussed the plans for voluntary contributions for the remainder of the year. She noted that the second half of the year was “loaded” with three specific campaigns (to targeted audiences) including the annual Spectrum Defense campaign.
5.  Mr. Kramer then presented his operations report for the first six months of the year. He referred the Committee to his detailed written report to the Board noting the highlights:

· Completion of the membership integration of Web/Siebel and the ancillary benefits achieved through this project.

· Increase publication sales

· Ideas of Future Revenue Committee coming to fruition

Mr. Ahrens asked about the project for electronic submission of DXCC applications. Mr. Kramer noted it was scheduled to be completed in the 3rd quarter of the year and was expected to meet schedule.

6. Mrs. Hobart then presented the Development report, referring the Committee to her earlier remarks but additionally, pointing out the highlights of the first half of the year:
· W1AW campaign that added to the endowment for the station.

· An additional, large endowment gift.

She also mentioned a special gifts campaign and the possibility of reconsidering the plan for this year.

Mrs. Hobart then led the Committee in a discussion of a major campaign to commemorate the organization’s upcoming 100th anniversary. It would be a campaign to raise a specific amount for the ARRL Endowment. While this campaign was still in the discussion stages she wanted to the Committee to be aware of where the thinking was on the project and the kinds of commitments that would be required to make it come to fruition. She has been discussing the concept with selected major donors in her travels to various events and the idea has received positive feedback.
She then spoke about Board/staff responsibilities as they relate to the Development program and specifically the centennial campaign. She is looking at the potential of creating an advisory group for the campaign.
7. Mr. McCobb then presented the six month investment report. He noted that the portfolio had tracked the market in the first half of the year and, as such, had lost value. Some portfolios are down over 20% in that time, not the ARRL’s though. He also noted that the estimated annual income has increased to almost the peak level of several years ago. The reason for this is that dividend yields are up significantly as are returns on preferred stocks. Total annual income on the portfolio is estimated to be over $600,000. He has not has much activity in the portfolio so far this year, however he did note that he was going to increase an investment in foreign stocks by about $100k this year. At the moment there is about $200,000 in this investment.

Mr. Bellows asked about the amount of bonds maturing in the near-term. Mr. McCobb noted that there are still some bonds maturing that he has not reinvested because of the current state of the market, i.e. low interest rates. He is delaying reinvestment until he believes the market is about to turn around.

Mr. McCobb also took the opportunity to commented on the composition of the pension and future revenue sub-committees noting that it is not serving the organization well to turn over the membership in these committees just because the membership of the standing committee changes. He recommends trying to maintain the composition of the committees if at all possible to provide continuity in dealing with longer term issues.
Mrs. Jahnke joined the meeting at this point.

8. Mr. Kramer led a discussion on electronic advertising and a review of guidelines to determine appropriateness of sponsorship opportunities. He presented a short written report on the various advertising media in the market currently, noting various electronic advertising strategies that the organization is pursuing. He stressed the relationships being built by the Business Services Group with the advertisers.

Mr. Kramer described the fundamental differences between the types of advertising the organization is engaged in, including print, e-newsletters and web. Ms. Jahnke discussed the potential and our approach to electronic advertising in e-newsletters and on the web. In depth discussion of web advertising, competition and technological issues involved.
9. Director Norton joined the meeting at 2:30 pm to present an issue relative to Section Manager budgets being discussed by the Programs and Services Committee and asking for concurrence for an idea to give the MVP Manager the authority to provide additional funding if they have a unique situation which requires them to exceed their budgets. He presented the reasons the PSC believed this was necessary and why the A&F Committee was being asked to offer its concurrence.
It was MOVED by Mr. Weaver, seconded by Mr. Bodson, that: The MVP Manager be allowed to redistribute the SM budget allocations on the basis of demonstrated need.
A lengthy discussion followed at after which the motion was WITHDRAWN. 
It was then MOVED by Mr. Weaver, seconded by Mr. Ahrens, that: The MVP Manager is authorized to allocate SM budgets within the annual formula amount. After another lengthy discussion the motion was APPROVED.
Mr. Norton left the meeting at this point.

10. The discussion returned to the opportunities for the ARRL to partner with others and what level to charge for such partnerships.

Mr. Kramer spoke directly to the Yaesu sponsorship of LOTW noting that this, as well as most sponsorship opportunities, was basically advertising. Generally, sponsorships are not considered “advertising”. Ms. Jahnke noted that there are a variety of phrases that can be used to describe these arrangements but it is basically advertising. Mr. Bellows suggested that the word “sponsor” indicates a greater financial involvement than is actually the case. 
Mr. Mileshosky asked about the annual operating cost for Logbook of the World. Mr. Kramer offered that, in total, he estimated it to be in the range of $100,000 to $150,000.

Responding to a question, Mr. Kramer noted that we have not found the proper level for revenues for sponsorships and other similar opportunities..

11. Mr. Weaver then took the floor to discussion a situation he encountered involving the use of the ARES logo and possible trademarking. He noted that the Board agreed with a recommendation to copyright ARES some number of years ago. The issue with this is that the use of the logo had been unfettered prior to that time making it more difficult to limit its use going forward. He noted that the ARRL apparently does not show the trademark symbol on its web site, etc. He described an instance in Michigan where a member was using the ARES name and we had tried to stop it. He argued that the name had been in use in the general public and we couldn’t keep him from using it. Situation was resolved eventually but not without some unpleasantness. 
Mr. Weaver wants to bring the issue to the entire Board for a definitive decision on vigorously enforcing our trademarks. He believes that the Board made their prior decision without full knowledge of the consequences.

Mr. Sumner noted that this is not a question of the revenue stream as ARES isn’t that kind of trademark. 

Mr. Bellows followed with a question of the desirability of putting this issue in the written minutes of the Board meeting. 
ACTION: Staff will review ARRL logos that are and are not trademarked between now and January meeting and make a recommendation to the Committee.

12.  Mr. Fenstermaker noted that he had intended to raise the issue of meetings and investigating the possibility of attempting more electronic meetings. However, he now believes normally scheduled meetings should probably be in person. Intermittent, one issue meetings can be dealt with via teleconference.

13. Mr. Sumner took the floor to apprise the Committee of a staffing update. He informed the committee of a merger of two departments, ISD and WSDD. He noted that the convergence of traditional data processing activities and the web have resulted in these two areas of HQ working together more and more frequently to complete projects. He also noted that these functions are commonly managed in a single department. Jon Bloom will be the manager of the combined department and will report to Mr. Shelley.
Mr. Sumner then shifted the discussion to strategic planning and providing input to the strategies to be selected for implementation in 2009. He asked if the Committee had any recommendations for the Executive Committee. 

A lengthy discussion ensued about the process of strategic planning and what constituted actual strategies versus goals or tactics. 

It was Moved by Mr. Bellows, seconded by Mr. Weaver, that the Administration and Finance Committee recommends that strategy E-1 be included for implementation in 2009. The motion was unanimously APPROVED. The Committee also noted that other financial strategies represented actions that had already been undertaken by the organization.

Mr. Sumner was asked about the on-going search for a replacement for Paul Rinaldo. Mr. Sumner brought the Committee up-to-date on the current status.

14. Mr. Weaver told the Committee that the Dayton ARC has invited the ARRL to hold a National Convention in 2009 at the Hamvention® and that he planned to introduce a motion to accept the invitation at the Board meeting.
15. After a short discussion the Committee decided on November 22nd as the date for the fall meeting to be held in Newington. Mr. Sumner noted he will not be able to attend owing to a previous IARU meeting commitment. 

16. Other Business
a. Mr. Fenstermaker discussed his belief that Board members needed a primer on how to read the ARRL’s financial reports and statements. The Committee agreed that this would be desireable.

ACTION: Mr. Shelley is to write a paper for inclusion in the ARRL Directors’ Workbook and he and Mr. Fenstermaker will prepare a presentation for the Board meeting in January.

b. 2009 Budget Guideline: The Committee had a brief discussion of the upcoming planning cycle where it was noted that it was anticipated that the 5 year capital plan would included as well as information on anticipated use of consultants in the coming year.
17. Having no other business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:53 pm.
